Ex Alderman Newsletter 3

June 22, 2010  

From:  John Hoffmann

LOCAL BUSINESS NEWS:  Instead of the required annual Board of Aldermen retreat being held for three hours on a weekend day during the first week of June, the Board is now holding two 90-muinute meetings after board of aldermen meetings in June. The first item for the “retreat agenda” was Economic Development or the lack there of depending on how you look at it. 

MANCHESTER MEADOWS: Our Development Director Sharon Rothmel is a “half full” type of person even during a recession.  She claimed Manchester Meadows is “only about half vacant.”  If you are counting square footage I’d have to guess that 65% empty to Sharon is about “half vacant.”  If you are going by store fronts…she is about right.

HALL STREET BLUES:  On Monday June 14 I had made a complaint with the city code enforcement officer that someone is using Manchester Meadows to store tractor trailers.  I don’t think the shopping center looks to inviting for future businesses if they are sharing space with a commercial truck storage facility.  It has to be depressing for the remaining merchants to look across the empty parking lot and see that it is becoming a truck stop. 

I learned that we do not have an ordinance against storage of tractor trailer trucks on retail property.  It turns out a resident of Ballwin is parking his big trucks at Manchester Meadows rather than paying storage fees in north city along Hall Street, Fenton or Valley Park. 

Rothmel said the city will see if Inland Properties will make trespassing complaints so the police could issue citations to the trucks’ owner. In the meeting Alderwomen Lynn Wright made the same complaint and Rothmel also mentioned that the Board of Aldermen could pass an ordinance against overnight tractor-trailer parking and storage on retail zoned property.  Now if there were any Ward-2 Aldermen on the ball that ordinance would be written this week and a bill introduced at the next meeting.  I do not see that happening.

THE WAL-MART EFFECT:  Wal-Mart still has five years to go on its lease at Manchester Meadows so Inland Properties are not hurting that much with the largely vacant shopping center since the largest store is still actually being rented even though it is empty.  The city however is being hurt due to the loss of sales taxes 

Rothmel admitted at the meeting that Wal-Mart in its lease has the ability to keep certain types of competing stores out of the shopping center even if the store is no longer there.  Some remaining merchants are claiming that the reason Lukas Liquors did not move into the old Linens and Things store to open a 35,000 square foot booze store, was that Wal-Mart wanted a reduction in its lease before they would waive the non-compete clause for the sale of liquor. Certain statements made by Rothmel seem to verify this.  

STOMPING OUT RUMORS!  Rothmel stated that she recently had to respond to a citizen who reported that a merchant said “The City” was trying to force them out of the shopping center.  Of course if you look at the current city sign ordinance that is more restrictive than the shopping center across the street on the south side of Manchester, city requirements for trees, some of which now block the view of the few signs allowed on Manchester Road and the city not doing anything about tractor trailers being stored at the shopping center…then the merchant probably has a valid point.  

ONE MERCHANT FINDS GREENER PASTURERS:  Did you notice that the Fu-Lin Chinese restaurant that fled Manchester Meadows in February has relocated somewhere south of Town and Country where apparently the business is a little better?  Fu Lin is now in Valley Park!                   

TOWN AND COUNTRY CROSSING:  Rothmel then claimed there was only a 14.4 vacancy rate at Town and Country Crossing.  Of course this was based on square footage of existing buildings. (They still have not built a number of the planned buildings due to the recession.)  All you have to do is drive through the shopping center and realize half the storefronts are vacant. 

Sharon Rothmel then gave us the exciting news of four new businesses that will turn things around for the city’s tax deficit.  A new gym just for woman! Oops there won’t be much in sales taxes generated there. 

 Next was a new nail salon!  Well that should bring Wal-Mart like taxes.  

Finally there were two businesses that actually sell products.  A Go-Wireless store which you have to hope doesn’t go as fast as the Printer Ink Store that lasted six months. 

The last new business for T&C Crossing is the Three-Dog bakery, a store that sells dog food and treats from all natural ingredients. A specialty dog food store, during a recession while $2 million houses out here are being foreclosed on…this might not be the right time for a dog biscuit bakery. 

LAMP & LATERN:  Rothmel then had the excellent news that Lamp and Lantern only had a 16.4% vacancy rate.  However, she then had to admit that Treasures, one of the larger tenants in the center is moving soon to Chesterfield.      

MASON VILLAGE:  Sharon’s most exciting news was that the vacancy rate at Mason Village is just 14%!

FAIR AND BALANCED:  “We have a reputation with the developers as being fair and efficient.  I hear from developers ‘I wish “fill in the blank” cities were as easy to deal with as Town and Country,’” said Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton.

THE REST OF THE STORY:  What Dalton didn’t mention was that developers love there is no city property tax in Town and Country. That is less they have to pay.  But who pays for city services?  Why it is the small merchants who rent from the developers! They pay some the steepest license fees in the county to make up for the lack of property taxes paid by the developers.    

BUT MAYBE WE SHOULD PAY MORE SALES TAXES:  At the new Wal-Mart in Manchester you are already paying more than 9% sales taxes with the addition of the new 9-1-1 and Metro taxes.  In sections of T&C with Traffic Improvement Districts the sales tax is at 9%.  So what is in our future?  Sharon Rothmel mentioned “Cities are allowed to charge a ¼-cent sales tax for economic development.”    

OR:  Maybe we should focus on simply providing basic municipal services, like fire, EMS, police, streets and parks and not worry about increasing taxes. T&C residents don’t want a city property and the Dalton Gang is quick to pat itself on the back for no property tax, as they quietly raise sales taxes.   

FIRE EMS:  THE OLD PROFESSOR:  Casey Stengel was known as the Old Professor. He was also famous for not being able to remember the names of his ballplayers and would refer to players as “the fellow at second base.”  It turns out that Alderman David Karney has a lot in common with Casey.  

300 POUND FLY:  At the June 14th “retreat” session of the meeting I was trying to be a fly on the wall sitting in the back of the room. But Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton apparently noticed me.  Recently in this newsletter I have complained that Dalton’s latest fire services committee has almost no one on it that knows anything about delivering public safety services. 

Dalton asked Fire Committee Chair David Karney to please tell the other aldermen about the members of his committee and their excellent qualifications.  David starts with his co-chair.

“Rodney Taylor is the co-chair.  He has an excellent background in business and was at a company with peripheral ties to public safety,” said Karney.

Unfortunately David’s co-chair is Rodney Hightower, not Rodney Taylor.  While David refers to Rod as “excellent” to his fellow aldermen he refers to him to others as a guy “who can’t keep a job.”  Rod was canned after a short term as CEO of Public Safety Equipment, a Maryland Heights company that makes red lights and sirens. 

David then could not remember Amber Walsh’s name and said there was a woman attorney you was good with numbers and contracts. She was followed by David admitting he could not remember the name of the ER doctor on the committee. He managed to correctly name two other committee members, but then started to drift off. 

He talked about how the committee (made up mostly of people who David can’t remember their names) were assisted by City Administrator/Police Chief John Copeland, city building inspector Bob Bodley and then mentions West Co. EMS & Fire Protection District Chief Dave Frazier.  Gee…Frazier is simply a member of the public showing up for meetings. 

SECRET MEETING:  Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton then announced that the next committee meeting will be closed to the public. He says the city attorney will discuss information with the committee concerning contract negotiations.  He also mentioned that his buddy Fire Chief Dave Frazier was “the enemy” and normally attended all the meetings. 

Actually the committee has no employees, is not buying or selling real estate and has no authority to negotiate contracts…those are the only reasons to close public meetings. Of course within two days I filed a complaint with the Missouri Attorney General’s Office for Dalton violating the Sunshine Open Meetings law. 

Karney then mentioned what a good relationship the fire district has with the residents.  He doesn’t mention how the fire district in 2006 tried its damnedest to pass an annexation election pulling T&C property into the district and increase all the residents’ property taxes by thousands of dollars.  

DEER MANAGEMENT:  It was 8:30 and Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton had somewhere else to be and left.  I would think the mayor’s calendar should be open on the two nights a month when there are Board of Aldermen meetings, but I would be wrong. Tim Welby, the president of the Town and Country Board of Aldermen, who is currently on probation with the Missouri Ethics Commission for ethics and financial reporting violations, took over the meeting and immediately threw things to Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith. 

Fred began patting everyone on the back for the recent Deer Management work and the recent Deer Task Force, which Fred said no longer exists, having done all their work in connection with the recent Slay and Spay activities. 

At one point Fred mentioned that the Missouri Department of Conservation had recommended no more than 12-15 deer per square mile in suburban areas like Town and Country. 

ALDERMANIC DEER LOVERS IMMEDIATELY ARE NOTED:  The comment of suitable numbers of deer per square mile in suburbia provided by the MoDOC caused Alderman Al Gerber to immediately show his deer loving position. 

“That should be negotiated out.  We should negotiate with the Department of Conservation and decide what is the right number of deer for Town and Country,” said Gerber.    I mean come on…The DOC should decide the reasonable number of deer per square mile just for Town and Country and give different numbers for Creve Coeur, Chesterfield, Ballwin and Wildwood?  

As stupid as Gerber’s comment sounded, he immediately got some support from none other than, Steve Fons.  

“That is an excellent point, Al brings up,” said Fons.

Fons and Gerber are two members of the Board of Aldermen against killing deer.  Karney has told some people prior to the 2009 election that he was against shooting deer and told others he had no problem with it. So now as the deer population keeps growing there are 2 ½ aldermen against reducing the number of deer. 

PLAYING WITH NUMBERS:  Gerber then asked Meyland-Smith how many fewer deer will be in Town and Country this year thanks to the Deer Management?  It was like watching Paul Winchell with his dummy Jerry Mahoney putting on an act. 

“That’s an excellent question Al,” said Meyland-Smith. Fred then mentioned the 112 deer killed and 100 sterilized and did some quick math in his head and proclaimed they had prevented over 200 new deer from being born in 2010.  He failed to mention that there would be more deer in Town in 2010 than were here in 2009.  We killed 112 and are expecting 180 new deer born for a plus-number of 68 total more deer this year than last.         

Al then continued the theater of the absurd.  He talked about the questionable helicopter deer census and now the vehicle spot lighting census done by the recent contractor and said,

“Even if the method used is not accurate, we should use the same method every year.”  Tim Welby immediately piped up, “I agree with Al.”

I agree that the same method of counting should be used from year to year if they are accurate.  However, the fact that Al thinks we should consider using a method we know is not accurate baffles me. 

FRED’S ABOUT FACE:  In 2008 I spent two months researching and writing a bill that would allow private citizen groups such as subdivisions and private businesses like golf clubs colleges and business campuses to hire city approved deer control firms to kill and remove deer.  Fred Meyland-Smith and everyone opposed it and voted to table it. 

Now for the second time this year, Fred thinks this is a good idea.

“We need to consider private funding for private deer herd reductions,” said Meyland-Smith at the end of the meeting.     

HOW APPROPRIATE:  As the 2010 election began I mentioned how Al Gerber, who won in April, had been sitting for months at Board of Aldermen meetings with whacko, slanderer and libeler Mariette Palmer.  Al responded how happy he was to call Ms. Palmer his friend. 

Now that Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton announced his appointments for commission and committee heads you have to smile that Al, the liberal left leaning Democrat was appointed to chair only the Conservation Commission. On the Conservation Commission is none other than Mariette Palmer.  Also on the conservation Commission is Gerber’s wife Hera.  

Since the city is in deficit spending there is no funding for Beautification Grants, which is about all the Conservation Commission did for the last three years (rubber stamp $5,000 requests for tax money for private property projects).  

At recent Conservation Commission meetings Al’s wife did a presentation of the Elsah Historical Society.  There is a shock!  The town of Elsah is controlled by the Gerber’s church.  Just like in Town and Country at Principia, there are residential lots in Elsah that you and I cannot buy unless we are Christian Scientists and are connected to Principia. 

Mrs. Palmer proposed a field trip by members to Columbus, Indiana, which led a number of members of the commission to point out they have families and/or jobs and cannot leave town for Indiana with Mrs. Palmer.  

Mrs. Palmer wants in the worst way to form a city sponsored Historical Society. Here is the rub.  Prior to 1940 Town and Country was farm fields.  Prior to farmers there were Indians.  The Missouri and St. Louis County   Historical Societies should be able to cover these areas.  Then after WWII there was development in the form of nice ranch houses on large lots. 

Perhaps Mrs. Palmer would like to spend tax money and buy an original ranch house from the 1950’s and restore it to its splendor.  The living room could have a Muntz or Dumont television set in one corner and a Philco AM/FM radio in the other corner, along with a number of 78 rpm records.  In the kitchen you could find a GE push button range of the future to go with a Kelvinator Icebox/refrigerator and a book of Eagle Trading Stamps on the breadbox.  She could put period clothes from Scruggs, Vandervoort and Barney in bedroom closets. For the garage she could purchase a Kaiser Henry J and a Packard. 

Since Town and Country was not formed until 1950 I am not sure how far back Mrs. Palmer should go.  Of course the idea of using tax money to form a local Historical Society during a recession is a typical Town and Country-Mariette Palmer recommendation.  Mrs. Palmer also wants future meetings to tour the “Historical Society” room at the Longview House.  I say “WHAT HISTORICAL SOCIETY?”  Please show me bylaws and officials and a budget!      

The Conservation Commission is a perfect example of example of government gone wild.  We do not need this commission or surely could roll this one, the Green Team Commission, the Tree Board and the Public Arts Commission all into one, but of course that would eliminate spots for Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton to appoint supporters.                 

CALL OR WRITE YOUR ALDERMAN NOW:  Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton has announced that he plans to re-appoint Mrs. Palmer to another tern on the Conservation Commission at the Board of Aldermen meeting on Monday June 28. Perhaps if some elected officials heard from voters they might vote against her re-appointment.  The last time she was up for re-appointment I was the only one to vote against her. 

THE NUMBER IS 11:  The every time I get the latest edition of the Town and Country TIMES, the city’s quarterly newsletter, the more I am convinced the Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton is a full blown megalomaniac and narcissistic plus has a dash of sociopathic tendencies such as self-centeredness, lack of moral sense, etc).  In the latest newsletter issue there are 11 photos of the mayor.  This is normal.  Why does this man need and crave this kind of attention?  

One resident described this to me as a reverse “Find Waldo.”  Find the photos without Dalton! Dalton and his secretary Mary Olsen are the ultimate final editors of the newsletter.  The newsletter is sent out to aldermen for review before publication with the exception of the three pages dedicated to the Mayor’s lengthy letter to the residents. In 2009 I wrote a budget that would reduce the number of issues from four to three and suggested the mayor have just one page for his letter, all in an effort to save money and perhaps jobs, like police dispatchers!  Of course this failed.       

I have noticed one reason why the mayor might want to eliminate some of the photos. He is usually the shortest person in the photo and that includes photos with local women groups.  Heck, in the photos with Boy Scouts there is a 50-50 chance the Boy Scout will be taller. 

2010 APPOINTMENTS: There were a few changes in the 2010 appointments by the mayor of commission heads.  Steve Fons, who has trouble running any commission meeting, has moved from Conversation to The Community Relations Commission, in other words he moved from one unneeded commission to another one. 

Lynn Wright keeps her Parks Commission chair, Clayton Road Task Force chair and adds the Arts Commission chair. Last year I caught Lynn trying to sneak a $25,000 no bid construction project at Longview Park that would have gone to a local resident.  That got killed with proper bids eventually being made, which did not include any from the local resident who had the no-bid deal being steered his way.

Lynn also replaced me as the chair of the Arts Commission, where she will have a co-chairman, who at times gave me the impression of being an art snob.  The Arts Commission is planning on putting on a Plein Air painting event in October that should be similar to the one in Webster Groves in the spring.  It will involve impressionist painters starting at 9am and painting any scene in T&C with judging at Longview at 4pm. 

The Art Commission members were supposed to go to the judging and awards portion of the Paint-Out Webster event on Saturday May 8 to see how the program was handled.  I was there because my wife is participant every year.  Imagine my surprise, when I saw no one from the T&C Arts Commission there!  

KEEPING TOWN AND COUNTRY TIME:  On February 18, Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton at a neighborhood meeting said he would have a big announcement in two weeks as to who was moving into the Wal-Mart store in Manchester Meadows. 124 days later we are still waiting for the mayor’s announcement. 

At the recent “retreat meeting Development Director Sharon Rothmel announced there were negotiations with Inland Properties for a new tenant of the Wal-Mart store.  Remember Wal-Mart’s lease has five years to run so Wal-Mart would be subleasing the store. Rothmel said a change in lawyers for Wal-Mart has delayed things and she expects to announce a new tenant in two months. I have started the clock ticking from June 14. 

SIDEWALK CLOSURE ENDS:  Around the first of May a large section of sidewalk was removed from in front of a house on Clayton Road. A city official sent me an e-mail on May 19 saying the homeowner that removed a portion of the sidewalk in front of his house at 13815 Clayton Road so landscapers would not have to use his driveway and would have the sidewalk replaced within a week. They didn’t!  In fact the sidewalk was not re-installed until June 19, a month later or in Town and Country time…a long week.  People trying to walk to Longview Park had to walk in the mud or in busy Clayton Road for 50 days.  The city was truly looking out of the public’s safety and welfare. 

Don’t forget about the letter the city sent to a home builder that had stopped construction on a new home for over a year in the Chapel Hill Estates subdivision.  On June 1, 2009 the city gave the builder 30 days to begin building or bulldoze the lot level or face fines.  167 days later the city acted by sending the builder another letter giving him another 30 days!    

CARTOONS:
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